ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY SAFETY SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
4th February, 2002

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
4.35 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Ullman - in the Chair

Councillors Fernandez, Jones, Kean, Morris, Slater and Wilson
Councillor Hinds attended during the discussion on the Chief Executive Directorate Draft Service Plan (Minute 179) and Councillor Merry attended during the discussion on the Best Value Review - Community Engagement (Minute 180)

176.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Grimshaw, Owen and Upton.

177.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Submitted the minutes of the meeting of the Scrutiny Committee held on 14th January, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes be approved and adopted and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

178.
MATTERS ARISING

(a)
Anti-Social Behaviour Orders
Councillor Slater again expressed her concerns that she had still not had a response to the issues she raised at the meeting held on 1st October, 2001, (Minute 147 refers) concerning Anti-Social Behaviour Orders.  

Members were advised that the issues raised were -

· that Anti-Social Behaviour Orders only appeared to be considered in respect of young people whilst other Authority’s had successfully used them against people who had caused a nuisance by, for example, excessive street drinking; and

· whether the Council were applying, in the case of juveniles, for any of the other Orders that could be requested, particularly Parenting Orders.

Councillor Ullman indicated that he would pursue this matter with the Lead Member for Crime and Disorder, Councillor Lancaster; C. Green, Director of Strategy and Regeneration indicated that he would pursue a response as a matter of urgency from the appropriate officers.

(b)
Salford Magistrates' Court - Proposed Closure
Councillor Ullman reported that the Working Party to consider the Council's response to the consultation document in respect of the proposed closure of the Salford Magistrates' Court had now been established and would report back to the Scrutiny Committee on a regular basis.

(c)
Alleygating Guide
Members requested that they be advised of the current position regarding the inclusion in the alleygating guide of a number of suggestions from this Committee. 

RESOLVED:
THAT the Director of Development Services be requested to advise Members of this Committee of the current position.

(d)
Crime and Disorder Information
RESOLVED:
THAT, with regard to Minute 171(5) of the meeting held on 14th January, 2002, Chief Superintendent Wroe be requested to provide Committee Members with the information on (i) the number of police officers on the Salford establishment and (ii) crime figures and trends within areas, as soon as possible.

(e)
Best Value Review - Section 17
Councillor Ullman advised Members that this item had not been included on the agenda for this meeting as a response was still awaited from the Best Value Inspectors.

179.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE DIRECTORATE - DRAFT SERVICE PLAN, 2002/03
Councillor Hinds and C. Green introduced the Chief Executive Directorate Draft Service Plan for 2002/03.

It was indicated that (a) the Service Plan set out the key service objectives for achievement in 2002/03 which reflected the Directorate priorities, (b) the degree to which these key objectives were met would provide an overall indication of the performance of the Chief Executive Directorate in 2002/03, (c) the Service Plan had been developed with appropriate Lead Members and sought to provide Scrutiny Committees and staff with a clear overview of the priority issues facing their Directorate in the coming year and (d) key service objectives and targets were designed to measure achievement of the aims contained in Salford's Community Plan, Strategic and Best Value Performance Plan, City Council Pledges and Community Action Plans.

The Plan contained the following sections -

· Background details in relation to strategic capacity.

· The Salford Community Plan. 

· The City Council Pledges.

· Key service objectives for the Chief Executive.

· Key service objectives for the Strategy and Regeneration Division.

· Key service objectives for the Personnel and Performance Division.

· Resources.

· Performance Indicators and Action Plans.


Members discussed the draft plan in detail with reference being made to the following 


issues -

· The need for Members to have in advance of the 2002/03 draft plan, the review of the previous year's Chief Executive Directorate plan.

· The key service objectives for the Chief Executive.  (Members felt that the objectives could be expanded upon and more detail put in to explain more fully how it was proposed to achieve the objectives).

· The promotion of the city which no longer appeared as one of the key service objectives.  (Members were advised that Councillor Lea was leading on this issue and would be reporting to the Leader every two weeks).

· Community cohesion and the issue of impoverished people particularly in relation to the fact that such extensive social exclusion existed in the Salford area.  (C. Green advised Members that work was being undertaken to consider preparing a community cohesion strategy).

· Joined-Up Government and working.  (Members noted that this issue had been identified for action in the IDEA Peer Review and was being considered).

· Employability.  (Members discussed what actions could be taken to increase employability within the city and the percentage of people who lived and worked in Salford).

· Resource procurement.  (Councillor Ullman expressed his concerns that the Council appeared to be "resource driven" rather than "needs driven" and raised the problem of areas in need that do not come under any resource programmes).

· The support given to the Leader and Deputy Leader in contrast to the lack of support given to other Members of the Council.  (Councillor Ullman indicated that this issue had been identified in the IDEA Peer Review which referred to the inadequate administrative support for Members, which added to the increase in demands on their time.  Reference was made to the review which was being undertaken under the Best Value Principles of the Democratic Services within the Corporate Services Directorate, which it was anticipated would address this issue).

· Cross-cutting issues, such as asylum seekers.  (Councillor Slater indicated that this was an area of growing concern and there was a need for someone to take a strategic lead on issues such as this.  Councillor Ullman agreed that he would refer this matter to the meeting of Scrutiny Chairs for a decision to be made as to which Scrutiny Committee should consider this issue).


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Chief Executive Directorate Draft Service Plan for 2002/03 be supported by the Scrutiny Committee.



(2) THAT Councillor Hinds be thanked for attending the meeting and presenting the report; and that further consideration be given to the report particularly the key service objectives for the Chief Executive at a future meeting at which the Chief Executive could be present.



(3) THAT the Chief Executive be requested to submit a report to this Scrutiny Committee on the Council’s Pledges and how they relate to the responsibilities of this Committee and are to be performance managed.



(4) THAT the Chief Executive submit his review of the Service plan for 2001/02 to this Committee.

180.
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT - FOCUS AND WORKPLAN
The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report containing details of the intended focus and outcomes of the Best Value Review on Community Engagement. 

Councillor Merry and S. Thompson presented the report, indicating that it followed on from extensive discussions with both Members and key officers, and sought to identify a clear framework within which the review could be undertaken and which was accessible to Members, officers and the local community.

The report indicated that the Review would look at Community Engagement in three distinct areas, as follows -

· Geographical Communities - this would primarily focus on the application of the Community Strategy at a local level, including Community Action Plans and the role and functions of Neighbourhood Co-ordinators, Community Development Workers, Community Centres, Link Officers and Elected Members.

· Communities of interest - this would focus on the way in which Salford engages with communities of interest, for example black and ethnic minority communities, people with disabilities and young people, etc.  The review would assess and identify any gaps with a view to developing a general framework for engagement with communities of interest.

· Citywide engagement - this would focus on the mechanisms through which the Council engaged citywide, for example through the quality of life survey, budget consultations, etc., and it would also look at other mechanisms which potentially could be used for citywide consultation, for example citizens' juries, standing panels and focus group.

Also detailed in the report was an expected list of outcomes together with an outline work plan indicating that the review should be complete by December, 2002.

Members discussed the report and proposals outlined with reference being made to -

· A number of issues having to be resolved prior to the Best Value Review being completed, i.e., the issue of regeneration areas and community issues and the need for consideration to be given to the regeneration partnership taking on some of the issues of the Community Committee, as follows:-

· The proposals for revisions to be made to ward boundaries in 2004 and the need at that time to consider revising the Community Committee areas to correspond to the ward boundaries.

· The current Link Officer system which it was felt was not working effectively and proposals to address this within Directorates.

· Member involvement within the review.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Councillor Merry be thanked for attending the meeting and discussing the issues raised with Members.




(2) THAT the focus and work plan, as detailed in the report, be endorsed by this Committee.




(3) THAT the Director of Community and Social Services advise the Committee of proposals for involvement of Members, particularly the Review Panel, in the Best Value Review.



(4) THAT the Committee note that it is imperative that the timetable be adhered to and that any Panel meetings should be programmed in advance to maximise Members ability to attend regularly.

181.
LOCAL GOVERNMENT IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMME - REPORT OF


PEER REVIEW TEAM
A report of the Chief Executive was submitted containing the first draft for discussion of the proposals and the Council's response to the report of the Local Government Improvement Programme Peer Review Team.  The report contained details of the 

summary and recommendations of the Peer Review Team's report and indicated that the key areas identified for attention were as follows -

(a)
Best Value Performance Management and Scrutiny.

(b)
Alignment of plans and resources with Council priorities to develop greater corporacy and strength and performance.

(c)
Improve the Council's image by developing an effective marketing promotions and communications strategy.

(d)
Equalities/diverse community/cohesion.

The report suggested that, in order fully to consider the Review Team's report and recommendations, a series of multi-disciplinary working groups be established comprising a Lead Member and a Chair of Scrutiny Committees, and supported by Directors.  It was also suggested that the Leader of the Council/Deputy Leader and Chief Executive should be ex-officio members of each group in order to see the work in progress with membership of each group being supplemented by other Elected Members and or officers at the discretion of the group.  The report suggested that the groups be as follows -

Group 1 Best Value Performance Management and Scrutiny.

Group 2 Alignment of Plans, Resources and Corporacy.

Group 3 The Council's Image.

Group 4 Equalities, Diversity Cohesion

and submitted outline Terms of Reference for each of these groups and a suggested method of approach.

Members discussed the proposals and commented on -

· the need for non-executive Members to be involved in the working groups as of right; and

· the need for further consideration to be given to the outline Terms of Reference as it was considered that there might be a need to re-arrange these between the different groups.


RESOLVED:
THAT the proposals and method of approach as detailed in the report be supported by the Scrutiny Committee subject to further consideration being given to the composition of the working groups to include non-executive members.

182.
THE FORWARD PLAN

A copy of the Forward Plan of key decisions proposed to be made during the period of four months commencing on 1st February, 2002, was submitted.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Forward Plan be noted.




(2) THAT, with regard to No. 13 (Public Service Agreement) a report be submitted on the issues for this Committee.




(3) THAT with regard to No. 19 (Neighbourhood Renewal Fund - Statement of Use (Second Year)) this issue be submitted to this Committee for consideration.

183.
WORK PROGRAMME

A copy of the current work programme for the Scrutiny Committee was submitted.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Plan be noted.




(2) THAT the Chairman and officers meet to determine a more manageable agenda and longer term work programme.




(3) THAT the issues raised during this meeting be incorporated within the work programme.

184.
EDUCATION AND EMPLOYMENT

Councillor Ullman referred to the proposal for a joint meeting to be held with the Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee to consider training and education and employment.  He indicated that he proposed to address this matter through the Best Value Review of Economic Development and that a report would be submitted to the Scrutiny Committee at a future meeting suggesting that a panel be appointed including membership from both this Scrutiny Committee and the Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee to address this issue.


RESOLVED:
THAT the proposals be noted.

185.
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the next meeting was to be held in a Committee Room at the Salford Civic Centre on Monday, 5th March, 2002.
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